
Estabrook/Coleman Place Civic League General Meeting – Nov 19, 2019 
 
Vice-President Carolyn Foca opened the meeting at 7:00 PM and led us in the Pledge of Allegiance 
and Avis McCann with the Lord’s Prayer.  The recognition of guests followed.  There were 17 in 
attendance. 
 
Officer F. Trojhan gave the crime stats for the last 30 days.  He reported that crime went up and he 
went over each incident.  Q & A session followed.  Fred Gallup reported he attended a recent quarterly 
meeting at the Third Patrol Division and there was only eight in attendance.  More civic people need to 
attend these meetings.  He also reported the neighborhood is getting new railroad crossings.  
 
The guest speaker was Public Works Director Mr. Richard Broad.  There are many divisions in public 
works that service everything in the public right away except traffic signals.  They work hard to make 
roads safer for pedestrians and bikers because there have been too many fatalities.  He briefly went 
over various divisions in the department.  To name a few:  Waste Collection, Towing, Storm Water, 
Street Sweeping, Pump Stations, Design (engineers), Surveys and Streets & Bridges.  A Q&A session 
followed. 
 
Treasurer Theresa Russell reported the income and expenses noting an ending balance of $7,432.85. 
 
Old Business 
 
Neighborhood Development Specialist Delk Koolman reported on the recent Norview Task Force 
meeting he attended.  He had an update on the lot at 6107 Sewell’s Pt. Rd. that was demolished.  The 
city is looking at a Civic Park at the lot to be used for the neighbors.  The city is talking of having a 
second Imagine Five Points celebration to be held in the fall of 2020. The Planning Commission will be 
having a public hearing on Feb. 22, 2020 for a proposed 7-Eleven to be built on the site of the BP 
service station. 
 
Fred Gallup gave a report on the recent Norfolk Federation of Civic Leagues meeting he attended. 
 
New Business 
 
Carolyn Foca reported on the upcoming Christmas party that will be held the night of our meeting on 
Tuesday, Dec.17, 2019.  Chicken and punch will be provided.  A list went around for people to sign up 
to bring a side dish and desserts. 
 
Election of Officers and Trustees – John Lindberg conducted the election. There were no additional 
nominations from the floor. The office for Treasurer remained open.  The president will appoint with 
permission from the rest of the officers. 
   
 PRESIDENT – Carolyn Foca   VICE-PRESIDENT- Avis McCann  1st V-President – Diana 
 Lionetti   2nd VICE-PRESIDENT Fred Gallup   SECRETARY – Janis Carney and 
 Treasurer – OPEN   BOARD OF TRUSTEES – Lisa Martin, Claudia Graham, Grace Strid,  
 Virginia Heywood and Ken Carney 
 
Hot Water Heater – was replaced because it was leaking and old. 
 
50/50 Raffle – John Lindberg won and gave his winnings back to the civic league. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:30 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Janis Carney, Secretary    


